Bicycle, Pedestrian & Greenway Advisory Committee (BPGAC)
Tuesday, January 10th, 2017
GF City Hall, 255 North 4th Street, Grand Forks, ND – A102
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I. Greenway Items 
i. Greenway in the winter – There has been a question on the groomed trail and why it is done the way it is done, the user wants to skate ski. Kim Greendahl has been addressing this question that they are trying to accommodate as many users as they can and that is what Greenway users have asked for. The Park District has taken the skate ski out in Lincoln Park. The group agrees that groomed trails are beautifully taken for and we are lucky to have such a thing.
Jairo Viafara had a question on access to the trails, after the snow storm it was hard to get to the trails, who takes care of them? Kim Greendahl responded saying that the contractor that they have hired takes care of it on the Greenway side but leading up to the entrance that is done by city staff; it can take 24-48 hours for them to get out there to get them cleared. 
Richard O’Connor suggested to bulldozing about 10 feet of the old dyke in the Golf course so you don’t have that big berm and have more of a gradual ski. Jane Croeker disagrees because we already have all most entirely flat surfaces to ski on because we have no hills and likes to have that challenge every once and a while.

Jane Croeker has gone out twice to check out the conditions of the trail and it was fine other than the outside loop that dumps you out onto the asphalt that she was telling Kim Greendahl about; both times it was like that. Jane Croeker suggested grooming along the east side of the asphalt path because there is a part she still cannot find. Kim Greendahl agreed it is a struggle to find, she suggested some signage. 

Richard O’Connor asked about getting snow under the bridges and if that is something the groomer could do? Kim Greendahl is going to ask the groomer if it is possible to push some snow under the bridge. The group agreed that it has been a good year for snow.
II. Bicycle and Pedestrian Items 

i. Bike and Ped Plan Update – Jairo Viafara reminded the group that in the packet there is an existing conditions analysis they are comments that came from two surveys that were put out and have now been organized and have been responded to by the department of Engineering and Kim Greendahl answering the ones that relate to the Greenway. Jairo asked from the group to look over it and give any comments. Jane Croeker commented saying that you have accomplished something that has never been done before in making this list and organizing it in a logical way. Jairo Viafara brought up that some of these comments will be addressed in an upcoming study in the Near Southside Neighborhood (NSS).
Richard O’Connor had a question on the underpass by Discovery school and if we are going to talk about that it would be very valuable to bicycle traffic. Stephanie Erickson let the group know that it went to Committee of the Whole last night, the Engineering Department presented and is looking into hiring a firm to do a study that will cost $68,000 to study but an underpass will be in the millions of dollars. The study will look at traffic, utilities and if they are able to put an underpass at that location. Stephanie Erickson brought up to the group something to think about, is the huge cost of an underpass and how far that amount of money would go to multiple schools in safety if it was spread out to the other schools. Stephanie Erickson will bring forward any future updates on this matter to the group. Art Young asked if underpass is cheaper than a bridge over the street? Jairo Viafara answered he did not really know. Stephanie Erickson responded saying that overpasses are not ADA accessible unless you do 5% grade which makes for a really long added distance to your journey. The study will come back mid-summer and tell us what can be done or if something can even be done. There are a lot of utilities along that stretch of road. As soon as she hers an update she will bring it back to the group.
Stephanie Erickson said there was another item she wanted to talk about was an upcoming public meeting on the reconstruction of North 42nd Street from University Ave to Gateway Dr. Stephanie Erickson reminded the group that there is an existing bikelane along there, so there is considerations of pedestrian facilities and are looking at the multi-use path a long there and taking out the bikelane. Stephanie Erickson asked the group if they are not able to put in the multi-use path a long there would the group still want the bikelane put back in there? Kim Greendahl responded if they did put a bikelane back in have it make sense not one that runs into the Loaf N’ Jug. Jairo Viafara asked is this project part of the TAP application? Stephanie Erickson responded with a “no”, the TAP project is a long 6th and it would make a connection. The multi-use path would be located on the west side, on the east side is railroad property and the city has unable to work with the railroad on allowing building a multi-use trail on that side of the road. The group calls that bikelane suicide stretch because of the condition and half of it is gutter. The group would like to submit a letter of support for a multi-use path. Stephanie Erickson encouraged the group to still attend the meeting if they are available to give their input. Jane Croeker finds it really exciting!
ii. Bicycle Friendly Community – Stephanie Erickson brought up that we applied for Bicycle Friendly a couple of years ago and we are still good for Bronze level for another couple of years. There was a few things that were brought up that we need to work to move up a level. 
a. Complete Streets – Stephanie Erickson shared with the group that Planning and Engineering have been meeting and are putting together a Complete Streets Policy. Jairo Viafara shared with the group that he has been in communication MNDOT about bringing a speaker to the area to talk to us about a Complete Streets Policy. 
b. Bike Month – Stephanie Erickson than brought up Bike Month, and asked the group about their already organized events and if this group wanted to do something new or maybe it is just better promoting what the community already is doing? Jane Croeker responded that she is not familiar with everything that is going on so she would be in favor at the next meeting sharing what each other does and starting from there and get a better understanding on what the gaps might be. Jane Croeker also mentioned it is bad timing for the University with finals going on than everyone leaving but for the community it is a time when it is starting to get nice outside it is a perfect time to encourage people to get out and ride a bike. Art Young said he is going to continue to work with the Senior Center and is already thinking about some workshops. He also mentioned he is looking into food home delivery service by bike and is looking for volunteers during the summer months. Richard O’Conner brought up there is some cycle clubs in the area, they are not official non-profits but there are some groups in the area; there is cycle clubs in other cities that there mission is bicycle training; is there a group that can take that on in the area? Art Young than asked who is doing Bicycle training in Grand Forks and a list of them should be formed. Jane Croeker suggested whoever wants to go should attend the Northern Star Bicycle meeting tomorrow and pitch that idea to them. Stephanie Erickson mentioned to the group that Safe Kids does bicycle safety training and heard that Ski and Bike Shop has done it in the past. Jane Croeker asked if someone from Safe Kids could come to the next meeting or if they have a summary of their events during the year. Art Young asked the group is a list of bicycle resources of community a good thing and is it something this group should support? And what should be included in that list? Stephanie Erickson reminded the group there is some of that information in the bike map. Jane Croeker let the group know that the UND group was no longer around because when you are group under UND you have to have a charter and officers to able to be and they did not have anyone have step forward. Jairo Viafara brought up that there is language in the Bike and Ped plan draft supporting events such as this and asked the group if they would like add the Bike Month into the draft. The group responded that they would like the MPO to add Bike to Work Day and Bike Month into the document. Richard O’Connor asked doesn’t some of the National Bike Organizations offer instructor courses and certification courses to go back to their community to pass on the knowledge of bicycle safety? Stephanie Erickson responded that she will look into it. Art Young said we should sponsor a training event in the area, Jane Croeker liked the idea and get a dozen trained at the sametime and Art Young followed up with that it would give the community a core group that then can go off to the rest of the community to spread the knowledge. Bruce Keifeuheim asked doesn’t the Police Department go off to get training? Kim Greendahl responded with a yes, they need to have special training to be part of Bike Patrol but it is not something they are trained to pass it on to the community. Jane Croeker followed up with that UND also has that program and Kim Greendahl mentioned that East Grand Forks is too coming on board. Art Young would like to submit a letter of support for the Bike Patrol.
iii. Upcoming 2017 Projects Update – Stephanie Erickson reminded the group that David Kuharenko was unable to attend the meeting but the two projects she did know about have already been covered but she will remind David Kuharenko to bring updates on projects at the next meeting because she feels it is important for him to keep bringing updates to the group. Art Young feels that David Kuharenko is important member of the group.
III. Other
i. The History and Vision – Kim Greendahl started off with it took some time to figure out what the council had approved back in November 2008. What they had approved was combining the Bikeway and Pedestrian Advisory Group that was in ordinance at the time but no longer is but when it was still it had not been meeting for several years. The Greenway group was just getting started at that time so there was a request to merge the two groups and the combined groups have been functioning together since then. The second part is the required participates and that is something we have talked about and struggled with: having elections, quorums, and the required participates. Kim Greendahl reminded the group this is something we have talked about a couple of years ago and decided that it wasn’t the purpose of the group to be structured like that at that time. City council at that time approved it would be staffed by myself Kim Greendahl said or whoever is in her position. Kim Greendahl had conversation with the Planning Department this summer about who should be chairing the committee with it having a strong focus on Bicycle and Pedestrian issues city wide it does not make sense for me to chair it indicated Kim Greendahl and that is how Stephanie Erickson became chair. Kim Greendahl read the over part of the groups purpose verbatim, To have a committee that can advise on alternative transportation primarily human powered modes of transportation actives include walking, biking, rollerblading, running along the extensive bikeway path and greenway system in Grand Forks. Kim Greendahl pointed out that it does not cover much of the on road facilities but thinks the intent was that this would be the group that before any recommendation on plans that would be sent out for funding requests it would at least come through here or any proposal. Richard O’Connor summed it by that this group is basically here representing the public so the government agencies get public input that can be built upon that can be worked into the planning. Jane Croeker comments that those who participate only represent a narrow part of the demographic we are trying to reach and we should be looking at how we can get other groups in here. Jane Croeker liked that last month a cyclists had an issue and they came to this meeting to communicate her problem and also got to hear about a lot things that are happening in the community. Kim Greendahl feels like this group has come a long way and at times there can be a lot of stuff to review but it just comes down to juggling it and not all the city departments respected or knew about the group. But now city departments are more aware of the process and there is a group to go to. Art Young asked what the plan is for the Disc Golf Tournament. Kim Greendahl responded by saying she has been working with the Disc Golf group they want some improvements to some courses but she needs to check with the Engineering Department to see if some of those improvements can happen. Stephanie Erickson told the group she spoke to Travis Hagen and he is excited to come to meetings and share updates but winter is a busy time for him since he coaches’ hockey but is interested in to continue to attend future meetings and share updates from the Disc Golf group. 
ii. Comment from the group –
iii. Comment from the group – 
